

# THE EFFECTS OF ARTONIN E ON CELL GROWTH INHIBITION AND APOPTOSIS INDUCTION IN COLON CANCER LoVo CELLS

KANYALUCK YANGNOK

....

Graduate School Srinakharinwirot University

2021

# ผลของ Artonin E ต่อการยับยั้งการเจริญและเหนี่ยวนำกระบวนการอะพอพโทซิส ในเซลล์มะเร็งลำไส้ใหญ่ชนิด LoVo



ปริญญานิพนธ์นี้เป็นส่วนหนึ่งของการศึกษาตามหลักสูตร วิทยาศาสตรมหาบัณฑิต สาขาวิชาอณูชีววิทยา คณะแพทยศาสตร์ มหาวิทยาลัยศรีนครินทรวิโรฒ ปีการศึกษา 2564 ลิขสิทธิ์ของมหาวิทยาลัยศรีนครินทรวิโรฒ THE EFFECTS OF ARTONIN E ON CELL GROWTH INHIBITION AND APOPTOSIS INDUCTION IN COLON CANCER LoVo CELLS



A Thesis Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE (Molecular Biology)

Faculty of Medicine, Srinakharinwirot University

2021

Copyright of Srinakharinwirot University

THE THESIS TITLED

# THE EFFECTS OF ARTONIN E ON CELL GROWTH INHIBITION AND APOPTOSIS INDUCTION IN COLON CANCER LOVO CELLS

ΒY

# KANYALUCK YANGNOK

HAS BEEN APPROVED BY THE GRADUATE SCHOOL IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE MASTER OF SCIENCE IN MOLECULAR BIOLOGY AT SRINAKHARINWIROT UNIVERSITY

(Assoc. Prof. Dr. Chatchai Ekpanyaskul, MD.)

Dean of Graduate School

# **ORAL DEFENSE COMMITTEE**

..... Chair Major-advisor (Asst. Prof. Dr.Aungkana Krajarng)

(Prof. Dr.Ramida Watanapokasin)

..... Committee

(Dr.Ruttachuk Rungsiwiwut)

.....

Title	THE EFFECTS OF ARTONIN E ON CELL GROWTH INHIBITION
	AND APOPTOSIS INDUCTION IN COLON CANCER LoVo CELLS
Author	KANYALUCK YANGNOK
Degree	MASTER OF SCIENCE
Academic Year	2021
Thesis Advisor	Professor Dr. Ramida Watanapokasin

Nowadays, colon cancer is the leading cause of cancer deaths among men and women. In Thailand, colon cancer is in the third rank of cancer among men and the second rank of cancer among women. Currently, the treatments of colon cancer include surgery, chemotherapy, radiation therapy, immunotherapy, hormone therapy, targeted drug therapy and stem cell therapy. However, some treatments had side-effects for cancer patients with unwanted symptoms. In addition, targeted therapy comes with a high cost for patients. Therefore, bioactive compounds might be a good choice for colon cancer treatment. In this study, the effects of artonin E on cytotoxic induction in colon cancer LoVo cells by MTT assay were investigated. In addition, nuclear morphological changes and the loss of mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\Delta \Psi$ m) were determined by Hoechst 33342 staining and JC-1 staining (fluorescence dye) respectively. The cell cycle distribution was determined by flow cytometry. In order to examine the expression of mediator proteins, Western blot analysis was carried out. The results showed that artonin E decreased cell viability in a dose-dependent manner and induced apoptotic bodies. In addition, artonin E stimulated mitochondrial membrane potential changes until damage, as well as increased sub-G1 population in the cell cycle. The Western blot test showed that artonin E induced apoptosis via p-ERK1/2/ERK1/2, p-p38/p38, and p-c-Jun/c-Jun ratio expression in LoVo cells. The results suggested that artonin E induced apoptosis through MAPKs signaling pathway. Therefore, artonin E might be used as a potential anticancer drug for colon cancer in the future.

Keyword : colon cancer, artonin E, apoptosis, MAPK

D

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude and deep appreciation to Professor Dr. Ramida Watanapokasin, my advisor, for her valuable advice, helpfulness, kindness, understanding, and encouragement throughout this thesis until it was completed. My special thanks to my committees, Asst. Prof. Dr. Aungkana Krajarng and Dr. Ruttachuk Rungsiwiwut for their constructive criticisms.

I am deeply grateful to Graduates School, Srinakharinwirot University. I would like to thank the Research Division Laboratory of Biochemistry, Faculty of Medicine, Srinakharinwirot University, for supporting molecular equipment facilities. Also, thank to Department of Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Prince of Songkla University, for supporting the purified extract. Special thanks to all my friends in this laboratory for their kind, helpful assistance, friendship and always kindness to me.

Finally, I am extremely grateful to my dear family for their love, understanding and always being beside me. I would never have succeeded without them

KANYALUCK YANGNOK

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
ABSTRACTD
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTSE
TABLE OF CONTENTSF
LIST OF TABLESI
LIST OF FIGURESJ
CHAPTER I 1
INTRODUCTION1
Background1
Objectives3
Conceptual framework
CHAPTER II
LITERATURE REVIEW
Colon cancer5
Symptoms of colon cancer6
Risk factors of colon cancer6
Treatments7
Anti-cancer drugs7
Apoptosis signaling pathway8
The extrinsic pathway8
The intrinsic pathway9
Signal transduction

Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway11
Artonin E13
CHAPTER III
MATERIALS AND METHODS
Materials16
Chemicals16
Name of chemicals
Plant extraction
Cell culture17
Detection of cell viability and proliferation17
Detection of nuclear morphological changes18
Detection of mitochondrial membrane potential ( $arDelta arPsi n$ )
Flow cytometry19
Western blot analysis20
Sample preparation20
Protein determination20
Preparation of SDS-PAGE21
Separating gel21
Stacking gel22
Running condition22
Protein detection23
Statistical analysis23
CHAPTER IV

RESULTS	.24
Artonin E inhibited cell proliferation of LoVo cells.	. 24
Effect of artonin E on cell apoptosis induction in LoVo cells.	. 25
Mitochondrial membrane potential ( $arDelta arPsi m$ )	. 26
Cell cycle distribution	. 27
The expression of BcI-2 Family, Caspase-7, and Cleaved-PARP proteins in LoVo	
Cells.	. 28
The effect of artonin E on MAPK signaling pathway.	. 31
CHAPTER V	. 34
DISCUSSION	. 34
APPENDIX	. 37
REFERENCES	.44
VITA	.51

# LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Table 1 Recipes for preparation of separating gel	.21
Table 2 Recipes for preparation of stacking gel	.22



# LIST OF FIGURES

		Page
Figure	1 Conceptual framework	4
Figure	2 Colon cancer	6
Figure	3 The extrinsic and intrinsic apoptotic signaling pathways	. 10
Figure	4 Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways	. 13
Figure	5 The chemical structure of artonin E	. 14
Figure	6 Effect of artonin E on the percentage of cell viability in LoVo cells	.24
Figure	7 Chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies	
in LoVo	cells treated with artonin E	.25
Figure	8 Effect of artonin E on $arDelta arPsi$ m in LoVo cells	.26
Figure	9 Effect of artonin E on cell cycle distribution in LoVo cells	.27
Figure	10 Effect of artonin E on the expression of apoptosis protein	. 30
Figure	11 Effects of artonin E on phosphorylation of MAPK signaling in LoVo cells	. 33

# CHAPTER I

#### Background

Cancer is a group of complicated genetic diseases in which cells in slightly part of the body start to grow out of control signal <sup>(1)</sup>. These cancer cells can distribute into other parts of the body over the lymphatic and bloodstream system <sup>(2)</sup>. The cancer starts in the first place of the body is called the primary site, and then it breaks apart and leads to a spread on a secondary site within the host's body. These cells begin to grow up and form or become other types of new tumor at the part of normal tissue by themselves <sup>(3)</sup>. These mechanisms are called metastasis, which is the major considered property of cancers <sup>(4)</sup>. The mechanism of cancer suggests that all cancers are originated from both environmental and genetics associated with multiple external carcinogenic agent factors combined with internal genetics changes, carcinogenic agents are including ultraviolet, X-rays, viruses, products of tobacco, pollution, chemicals reagents, and other sources from outside the body <sup>(5)</sup>. Moreover, the mutation of genetic is a cause of cancer which relates with prolonged exposure to the carcinogenic agents and, finally, lead to the occurrence of the gene mutant <sup>(6)</sup>. The mutations of genes are correlated with inherited and considered to be internal factors of the disease mutation. In fact, most cancers grow unhurriedly and use multiple steps and take many years for development. It was found that cancer was the third rank causes of cancer death in men and women is second rank in Thailand<sup>(7)</sup>.

Colon cancer is caused by the abnormal growth of epithelial cells which form the lining of the colon or rectum. The treatments of this cancer are including surgery, chemotherapy, radiation therapy, targeted drug therapy, immunotherapy and stem cell therapy. The cost of this cancer treatment is more expensive and getting more, and these things are trending to increase every year <sup>(8)</sup>. Anticancer drugs are used to destroy, kill, shrink or control the growth of cancerous cells. And have cytotoxic to normal or healthy cells by killing cells that divide quickly such as hair, skin, and the lining of the intestinal tract <sup>(9)</sup>. As describe above, anticancer drugs show some side effects to cancer patients that include hair loss, dry skin, weight loss and diarrhea <sup>(10)</sup>. Presently, many studies show that the bioactive compounds from plant extract have anticancer properties in many types of cancer which inhibit cell growth, cell proliferation as well as induce cell death. Therefore, the bioactive compounds are a well choice to use as an anticancer agent.

Artonin E is one of effective bioactive compounds that has been used in many topics in cancer research. Artonin E is a prenylated flavonoid that was isolated the stem bark of the genus *Artocarpus*<sup>(11)</sup>. In this study, we used artonin E extracted from *Artocarpus elasticus* Reinw. ex Blume that the most found in the Southern part of Thailand and is known by the local name, 'Ka Ok', 'Ka O' or 'Tue Ka' <sup>(12)</sup>. Previous studies, artonin E has been shown to inhibition of cell proliferation, migration, invasion and has the ability to cause cytotoxicity. Finally, it leads to induces apoptosis in a variety of cancer such as lung cancer <sup>(13)</sup>, breast cancer <sup>(14)</sup> ovarian cancer <sup>(12)</sup> and skin cancer <sup>(15)</sup>. However, the effects of artonin E on human colon cancer LoVo cells through the MAPKs signaling pathways have not yet been reported. Therefore, in this study, we looked into the effect of artonin E on MAPK pathway.

Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) consists of proteins that are a serine/threonine kinase group. That binds to receptors on the cell membrane. It is a receptor for extracellular change. MAPK is involved in a wide range of signaling pathways, in and kinase cascades control different intracellular processes depending on the cell type and stimulus. The major of MAPK proteins are composed of three separate regulatory major groups: extracellular signal-regulated kinase1/2 (ERK1/2), c-Jun, NH2-terminal kinase1/2/3 (JNK1/2/3), and p38  $\alpha$ ,  $\beta$ ,  $\lambda$  and  $\delta$ . The functions of each group were as follows: ERK1/2 were involved with pathogenesis and response to growth and survival factors and induced cell growth, cell differentiation and cell death inhibition.

At the same time, JNK and p38 play roles in cell proliferation, cell survival, cell cycle regulation and apoptosis <sup>(16)</sup>.

# Objectives

- 1. To investigate the effects of artonin E on on cell growth inhibition and apoptosis induction in colon cancer LoVo cells.
- 2. To investigate the mechanism involved with apoptosis induction.

# Conceptual framework

We hypothesized that artonin E affected cell viability, nuclear morphological changes, mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\varDelta \Psi m$ ), cell cycle as well as signaling proteins e.g., MAPK. The conceptual framework is showed in Figure 1.





Figure 1 Conceptual framework

# CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW

#### Colon cancer

Colon cancer is a cancer originated from colon or rectum which can be called colon or rectum cancer. They are often grouped together as they have many features in common <sup>(17)</sup>. This type of cancer is classified as a high-risk type. And can be found most frequently around the world. Approximately 1 million new cases occur annually, with the average risk group aged 50 years and over.

In 2020, the American Cancer Society reported that colon cancer is the third most common cancer diagnosed in both males and females and ranking second for cancer-related deaths <sup>(18)</sup>. The United States reports cancer cases in 2021, with new cases and deaths expected to account for 45,230 cases of rectal cancer and 104,270 cases of colon cancer. And finally, it is estimated that a total of 52,980 cases will die from these cancers <sup>(19)</sup>.

Colon cancer in Thailand is the third most common cancer, accounting for 11% of cancer burden in Thailand <sup>(20)</sup>. And the statistics of colon cancer in 2020 found a total of 21,103 new cases of colon cancer occurring in both sexes (11.1%), which was found the second in women with 10,443 cases (10.7%) and as third in males with 10,660 cases (11.4%) respectively.



Figure 2 Colon cancer.

Source: Labianca R, Beretta GD, Kildani B, Milesi L, Merlin F, Mosconi S, et al. Colon cancer. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2010;74(2):106-33.

# Symptoms of colon cancer

There are no specific symptoms of colon cancer. But it will be the same symptoms as symptoms of the general intestinal disease such as the behavior of defecation changes from normal may be defecation frequency or more constipation, fresh bloody stools or black like charcoal, severe stomach pain, nausea, colic, abdominal discomfort, fatigue, unexplained weight loss and so tired that they can't work normally.

## Risk factors of colon cancer

Colon cancer in the United States is attributable to potentially modifiable risk behaviors, with more than half (55%) of these factors including: eating a high-fat diet, low fiber food, overcooked grilled foods, pickled food, heavy alcohol use, smoking, lack of exercise, having digestive system problems such as inflammatory bowel disease, chronic constipation, irritable bowel syndrome and have a family history of colon cancer or different types of cancer.

## Treatments

The treatment depends on a diversity of factors <sup>(21)</sup>. Surgery, the main treatment, is more likely to be useful for earlier stage of colon cancer. Moreover, colon cancer can also be treated by using drug to kill cancers via injection into bloodstream or oral intake known as chemotherapy. These are classified as a systemic treatment because they can reach almost all cancer cells in the body <sup>(22)</sup>. For colon cancer patient, the chemotherapy generally takes place before and/or after surgery, alone or in combination with radiation therapy for it is used to kill any remaining cancerous cells as well as control the growth of tumors. In addition, there are some treatments including, immunotherapy, targeted drug and stem cell therapy are newer options for some advanced cancers <sup>(23)</sup>.

# Anti-cancer drugs

Nowadays, there are many types of anti-cancer, for example, cisplatin. DDP can making DNA damage and apoptosis in different types of cancer cells. And had inhibitory effect on cancer cell proliferation and induction of G0/G1 cell cycle arrest and enhanced the expression and activation of caspase-3, caspase-8 <sup>(24)</sup>. Recently, many bioactive compounds can be effective as anti-cancer, such as cinnamon which shows pharmacological functions that contain activities of anti-microbial, anti-oxidant and anti-cancer. Furthermore, cinnamon has effects of anti-cancer through apoptosis-related pathways in cancer cells <sup>(25)</sup>.

Apoptosis is the programmed cell death in the process of growth and development of an organism, which is linked to the development of the shape and organs of the embryo, such as the growth of fingers and toes. The growth of an organ or tissue usually begins with extreme cell division or cell deformation. This is followed by apoptosis to reshape the tissues to standard size and shape. This cell death process is characterized by cell shrinkage and fragmentation, which are not caused following inflammation <sup>(26)</sup>.

## Apoptosis signaling pathway

Apoptosis is a programmed cell death (PCD) according to the normal functioning state of the body in which it occurs. When the embryo begins to grow in the womb until adult. The process of cell death is regulated by specific genes for the elimination of the following: unwanted cells, abnormal cells or cells that can cause harm to the body. This is to maintain the balance between the number of new born cells and the number of cells death in the body.

Apoptosis plays an essential role in the development and cellular homeostasis in complex organisms. Therefore, irregularities in the regulation of apoptosis can cause many types of diseases or pathologies, including defects in the induction of cellular apoptosis that can lead to cancer, autoimmune diseases. Excessive apoptosis induction may lead to neurodegenerative diseases and ischemic diseases. Apoptosis can be divided into two main pathways, which are extrinsic and intrinsic pathways<sup>(27)</sup>.

# The extrinsic pathway

The extrinsic pathway, begins when the binding of extracellular death ligands such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- $\alpha$ , Fas ligand, TNF-related apoptosisinducing ligand (TRAIL) with death receptors on the cell membrane, such as tumor necrosis factor receptor (TNFR)-.1, Fas, DR5 induces the binding of death domains of a receptor with adapter molecules such as FADD, TRADD<sup>(28)</sup>.

Therefore, the combination of death ligands and death receptors results in a death inducing signaling complex (DISC), in which DISC activates the procaspase-8 to caspase-8. Then activated caspase-8 activates procaspase-7 to transform into caspase-7. This caspase digests its substrate such as PARP (DNA repairing) and results in cell apoptosis <sup>(29)</sup>.

#### The intrinsic pathway.

This pathway has processes including an intracellular signal that acts on target within the cell and events initial from mitochondria. This pathway is initial from abnormal cells, such as DNA damage, and oncoprotein expression, then the cells signal the protein p53 activation molecule to activate BH3 protein to inhibit the activity of Bcl-2 protein and activate Bax and Bak proteins to tear the membranes of mitochondria and releasing cytochrome c via permeability transition pore (PT pore). Then cytochrome c binds to Apaf-1 and then Apaf-1 binds to procaspase-9, causing procaspase-9 to cleave off the prodomain and convert it to caspase-9. After that caspase-9 activates procaspase-7 to translate into caspase-7. That caspase-7 is the effector caspase to be activated in order to cells signal apoptosis <sup>(30)</sup>.

The regulation of this mitochondrial pathway is mainly through the activity of proteins in the Bcl-2 family, which control the release of cytochrome-c from mitochondria. Overexpression of proapoptotic proteins such as Bax protein modifies the structure of Bax proteins and transmigration to the mitochondrial membrane. At the same time, cytochrome-c release occurs, attended by reduced membrane potential of the mitochondria. In addition, activation through the death receptor pathway can be connected to the mitochondrial pathway. It can induce cytochrome-c release as well, starting from caspase-8 and also stimulating the BH3-interacting domain death agonist (Bid) cleaved part of prodomain to convert tBid. The tBid activates the Bak protein, releasing cytochrome-c from the mitochondria and eventually allowing the cell to enter apoptosis through the mitochondrial pathway <sup>(31)</sup>.



Figure 3 The extrinsic and intrinsic apoptotic signaling pathways.

Source: Bjelakovic G, Nagorni A, Bjelaković M, Stamenković I, Arsić R, Vuka K. Apoptosis: Programmed cell death and its clinical implications. Med and Bio. 2005;12.

## Signal transduction

Signal transduction is the responding process of cells to external stimuli. These molecular signals are produced from signaling cells and detected by target cells. All cells contain proteins that can recognize the molecules on the cell membrane, like receptor proteins, in which these proteins act on incoming signals (extracellular signal) into signals that can be transmitted into cells (intracellular signal). These molecular signals regulate the behavior of the cell's response to external stimuli <sup>(32)</sup>.

There are many different types of external molecular signals which can bind to specific receptor protein. As cells have a limited number of receptor proteins allowing them regulate and stimulate molecular signals in a complicate way and could be divided as follows.

Firstly, one molecular signal binds to one receptor, causing several stimuli on target cells such as movement, shape, metabolism and regulating gene expression. The signals that are transmitted through the receptor protein are sent into the cell. The proteins inside the cells will generate a series of signal transduction to stimulate the cells. This causes many forms of intracellular signaling depending on the intracellular composition.

Secondly, stimulation of cells occurs when the cells produce a large amount of receptor proteins for different molecular signals, which stimulates the cells to respond better, when any one of signals. The interaction of each type of signal is very important for cell survival and cell mutations. If no signal stimulates the cell, the cell will undergo programmed cell death or apoptosis <sup>(33)</sup>.

Currently, there are many pathways that cause cancer progression or apoptosis but the main known the pathways is MAPK signaling pathway.

# Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathway

MAPK cascades containing three sequentially activated protein kinases. Its function is to control a biological process over mechanisms in cellular including cell proliferation, cell differentiation, cell migration, stress responses and cell death. In mammalian cells, MAPK can be grouped into three main families. Including ERKs, JNKs and p38<sup>(34)</sup>.

The activation of a MAPK cascade occurs in a module of consecutive phosphorylation, once activated, each MAPK is phosphorylated by an upstream MAPK. A MAPK module comprises a MAPKKK that receives an external stimulation signal, then MAPKKK activates a MAPKK by phosphorylation to serine and threonine region, which then MAPKK, in turn activates a MAPK, respectively <sup>(35)</sup>.

The signaling mechanism of this pathway is cascade form, starting when a receptor protein receives a signal from outside the cell, Ras protein is activated. Then activated Ras protein activates Raf protein by phosphorylation, resulting in activated Raf protein. After that, Raf protein activates the MEK1/2 protein by phosphorylation. The activated MEK1/2 protein activates the ERK1/2 protein by phosphorylation. Finally, ERK1/2 protein is responsible for inducing targeted molecular responses such as activation of the transcription factor for the expression of genes involved in cell division, cell differentiation and inhibition of cell death. The classic ERK1 and ERK2 were found to be the main compounds in the regulation of underlying mechanisms and cancer cell division and control the stimulation of the phosphorylation within the cell. Both proteins have different signaling, ERK2 plays a role in fundamental regulation and signaling to ras-dependent proteins in cell division, whereas ERK1 protein affects all the signals that are from the cell and resist the stimulation of ERK2. Moreover, ERK is found to activate cell from G1 to S phase and work with PI3K enzyme to activates cells from G2 to M phase <sup>(36)</sup>.

JNK pathway is activated by environmental conditions such as osmotic stress, oxidative stress, UV light and cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor- $\mathbf{\alpha}$  and interleukin-1ß. In stimulating this pathway, the proteins MEKK1/2/3/4, MKK4/7 and JNK1/2/3 were sequenced by phosphorylation. After that, activated JNK1/2/3 activates the transcription factors including c-Jun, ATF-2, and Elk-1 by phosphorylation. Then JNK activates a c-Jun by phosphorylation to c-Jun. C-Jun is the transcription factor of JNK downstream. When the c-Jun was activated will have an effect on controlling the expression of genes connected to cell growth, cell division, apoptosis and cell survival in conditions where cells have to respond to stressful conditions <sup>(37)</sup>.

p38 family members include p38 $\alpha$ , p38 $\beta$ , p38 $\gamma$  and p38 $\delta$ , respectively. That modules are 38 kDa of molecular weight. The p38 activation is activated in sequence. That starts with external stimuli signal of the cell such as stress, UV light, DNA damage, inflammation and ischemia. The MEKK1/4, ASK1/2 were activated at first by phosphorylation. And then activates MKK3/6 and MKK4 by phosphorylation as well.

The activated MKK3/6 and MKK4 activate at all isoforms of p38 by phosphorylation and activated p38. Then activates transcription factors such as ATF-2, CREB, CHOP and MEF2C to transcribe genes linked to cell growth and cell division including apoptosis <sup>(38)</sup>



Figure 4 Mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways.

Source: Morrison DK. MAP kinase pathways. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. 2012;4(11).

# Artonin E

Artonin E is a prenylated flavonoid isolated from *A. elasticus* Reinw. (Moraceae) <sup>(6)</sup>. The extreme diversity of which is in Southeast Asia. Many species of these plants have been used in many countries as folk medicine <sup>(11)</sup>. In the southern part of Thailand that the local names are "Ka Ok", "Ka O" and "Tue Ka" <sup>(7)</sup>.

In previous study it is reported that artonin E enhances anoikis of human lung cancer H460 cells in a dose-dependent manner. And also alerted the cells by downregulating of MCL-1 protein <sup>(39)</sup>.



Figure 5 The chemical structure of artonin E.

Source: Suhartati T, Hernawan H, Suwandi J, Yandri Y, Hadi S. Isolation of artonin E from genus Artocarpus, synthesis of Artonin E acetate and evaluation of anticancer activity. Macedonian Journal of Chemistry and Chemical Engineering. 2018; 37:35.

In lung cancer, Plaibua et al (2013) reported that artonin E exhibited anti activities about migration and invasion in lung cancer H460 cells. Morphology of cells exposed that artonin E at nontoxic concentrations led to FAK and AKT activation were decreased and inhibition of migration and invasion of other lung cancer H292, H23 and A549 cells, respectively <sup>(40)</sup>.

In ovarian cancer, Rahman et al (2016) demonstrated that presented that inhibition of artonin E on SKOV-3 cells growth and showed a reduced amount of toxicity toward an average human ovarian T1074 cell line. All results exhibited that artonin E induced cell cycle arrest at the S phase and induced apoptosis via the regulation of the intrinsic pathway <sup>(7)</sup>.

In breast cancer, Etti et al (2017) revealed that artonin E induced apoptosis by caspase activity from extrinsic and intrinsic pathways. It also boosted the total of ROS that was released which polarized the mitochondrial membrane, compounding the cytochrome C release. All of these, artonin E exposed the potential as a promising candidate to fight the aggressive TNBC or triple negative breast cancer <sup>(9)</sup>.

In colon cancer, Sophonnithiprasert et al (2019) demonstrated that artonin E in combination with TRAIL boosted cytotoxicity and led to chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies in LoVo cells. In contrast, artonin E and TRAIL treatment alone was not. In the last one, they exhibited that artonin E enhanced TRAIL-induced apoptosis in LoVo cells via downregulation of cFLIP and DR5 upregulation <sup>(41)</sup>.

In skin cancer, Innajak et al (2017) demonstrated that artonin E presented antiproliferation and induction of apoptosis in skin cancer A431 cells. Furthermore, the activation of cleaved caspase-7 and cleaved-PARP proteins were induced by artonin E treatment in A431 cells, allowing apoptosis cell death <sup>(15)</sup>.



# CHAPTER III

# MATERIALS AND METHODS

# Materials

# Chemicals

All of the chemicals that used in this study and listed alphabetically were including

Name of chemicals	Company
Acrylamide	Bio-Rad
Ammonium persulfate (APS)	HiMedia
Bovine serum albumin (BSA)	VWR
Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO)	RCI Labscan
Disodium hydrogen phosphate (Na <sub>2</sub> HPO <sub>4</sub> )	Panreac
Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA)	HiMedia
Fetal bovine serum (FBS)	HiMedia
Glycine	Vivantis
Guava® Cell Cycle Reagent	Merck
HEPES (4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid)	USB
Hoechst 33342	Thermo Fisher
JC-1	Wako
2-Mercaptoethanol	ACROS
Methanol	VWR
MTT	USB
Penicillin/Streptomycin	HiMedia
PMSF (Phenylmethylsulphonyl fluoride)	Sigma-Aldrich
Potassium chloride (KCI)	BDH
Potassium dihydrogen phosphate (KH <sub>2</sub> PO <sub>4</sub> )	Ajax
RPMI-1640 medium	HiMedia

Sodium chloride (NaCl)	HiMedia
Sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS)	Vivantis
TEMED	HiMedia
Tris	HiMedia
Tris-HCI	HiMedia
Triton X-100	Panreac
Trypsin	CAPRICORN
Tween 20 (Polysorbate 20)	Vivantis

#### Plant extraction

In this study artonin E was obtained from Associate Professor Wilawan Mahabusarakum, Faculty of Science, Prince of Songkla University, Thailand in purified powder form with a molecular weight was 436.5. And IUPAC name was 5-hydroxy-8,8-dimethyl-3-(3-methylbut-2-enyl)-2-(2,4,5-trihydroxyphenyl) pyrano (2,3-h) chromen-4-one] <sup>(42)</sup>.

....

## Cell culture

The LoVo cell was obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, Manassas, VA). The first step cells were maintained in medium was RPMI formula in culture flasks. The supplemented was added in medium consist of 10% FBS, 100 µg/mI streptomycin and 100 U/mI penicillin after that cell were incubated in 5% CO2 at 37°C of humidified atmosphere. Then every 2-3 days, the medium was renewed. Finally, cells were subcultured with 0.25% trypsin-EDTA, when amount of cells were 90% confluence.

#### Detection of cell viability and proliferation

Cell growth and proliferation were determined by MTT assay. This assay is a detection about quantitative and sensitive of cellular metabolic activity in proliferative cells by resulting in a relationship of linear between activity of cell and absorbance. The reductase enzyme inside mitochondrial in living cells can lessen yellow MTT to purple formazan <sup>(43)</sup>.

Effect of artonin E on a viability of cell was studied by MTT assay. LoVo cells were seeded at a density of 7x103 cells/well and allowed to grow for 24 hours. And then cells were treated by artonin E at 1.5625, 3.125, 6.25, 12.5, 25, 50, 100 and 200 µg/ml. And control group was treated with DMSO. After 24 hours, MTT solution at 0.5 mg/ml was added to each well and incubated for 2 hours at 37°C. MTT solution was removed and added DMSO to each well to solubilize water insoluble formazan crystals (purple colour). Then absorbance was measured at 570 nm by a microplate reader (Multiskan Sky Microplate Spectrophotometer, Waltham, Massachusett, USA). Finally, IC50 value was calculated by using GraphPad Prism 3.03 (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA, USA).

## Detection of nuclear morphological changes

The changes of nuclear morphological in the cells with apoptotic character were detected by Hoechst33342 staining. The Hoechst33342 dye that used for labeling of DNA <sup>(44)</sup>. It specially binds to A-T regions at minor groove on DNA double-stranded and excited by UV light and emits blue fluorescence at 460 to 490 nm <sup>(45)</sup>.

LoVo cells were seeded at 2.2x104 cells/well and allowed to grow 24 hours. Cells were treated with artonin E at 3, 5, 10 and 30 µg/ml for 24 hours, we chose the concentration between the IC50 values or to cover the IC50 values and take this concentration for testing in the next experiment. And cells in control group were treated with DMSO. The incubated cells, after these cells were stained with Hoechst33342 at 5 µg/ml and incubated at 37°C for 30 minutes. Finally, cells were detected under the fluorescence microscope (DP73+IX71 Olympus, Japan).

#### Detection of mitochondrial membrane potential $(\varDelta \Psi m)$

The apoptosis of unhealthy cells is a cellular process which involves genetical events causing cell death. Several major events occur in mitochondrial health associated with low mitochondrial membrane potential  $(\varDelta \Psi m)^{(46)}$ . The mitochondrial disruption including the membrane is changes and assumed to be connected with the

mitochondrial permeability transition pore is opening and led to changes in electron transport and cytochrome C release.

JC-1 is a lipophilic cationic dye. That selectively enter into mitochondria and reversibly change color from green to red as the membrane potential increase. The healthy cells with high level of  $\Delta \Psi m$ , JC-1 spontaneously forms complexes known as J-aggregates with intense red fluorescence (absorption/emission 585/590 nm). In contrast, in unhealthy cells with low  $\Delta \Psi m$ , JC-1 remains in the monomeric form, that show the green fluorescence (absorption/emission 514/529 mm)<sup>(47)</sup>.

LoVo cells were seeded at 3.2x10<sup>4</sup> cells/well and allowed to grow for 24 hours. Then cells were treated with 3, 5, 10 and 30 µg/ml of artonin E for 6 hours. The control cells were treated with DMSO at 0.3%. After incubation, cells were stained with JC-1 dye and incubated at 37°C for 10 minutes. To finish, cells were detected by fluorescence microscope (DP73+IX71 Olympus, Japan).

# Flow cytometry

The induction of apoptosis through accumulation of DNA content in sub-G1 phase was detected by flow cytometry. That used to cell counting that have undertaken apoptosis. Then cells were detected by PI (propidium lodide) staining and allowed by flow cytometry analysis <sup>(48)</sup>.

The Guava® Cell Cycle Reagent can be used for measuring cell cycle distributions. Based on stained PI on the of whole-cell <sup>(49)</sup>.

LoVo cells were seeded at 5 × 104 cells/well and grow for 24 hours. Then, LoVo cells were treated with 3, 5, 10, and 30 µg/ml of artonin E, while cells in control group were treated with DMSO. During treatment, the cells were harvested, PBS washed, then fixed cells with 70% ethanol (cold), and kept cell at 4 °C. The fixated cells were stained with reagent of cell cycle (Guava Cell Cycle® reagent from Merck KGaA, St. Louis, MO, USA). Lastly, the Guava easyCyte<sup>™</sup> flow cytometer and GuavaSoft<sup>™</sup> software version 3.3 (Merck KGaA, St. Louis, MO, USA) was using observed the content of DNA.

#### Western blot analysis

This method analysis is a well-accepted and widely used technique for the detection and analysis of proteins. The SDS-PAGE or sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis is used isolated proteins conferring to their MW of proteins. SDS used as a buffer in order to make all proteins in a uniform negatively charge. The separated proteins are then transferred onto a PVDF membrane, where they are probed by using primary antibody of the target proteins. To detect the complex of antibody-antigen, the biochemically detectable marker was used to tagged with secondary antibody. In this study, the ECL or enhanced chemiluminescence was selected of which secondary antibody is conjugated with HRP or horseradish-peroxidase. The band on the membrane was imagined by loaded with ECL reagent results in signal of chemiluminescence that can be captured with CCD camera (AllianceQ9 advanced chemiluminescence imaging system from Uvitec, UK)<sup>(50)</sup>.

# Sample preparation

LoVo cells were seeded in 6-wells plate at 20x104 cells/well and grow for 24 hours at 37°C. Then cells were treated with artonin E at 3, 5, 10 and 30 µg/ml and 0.3% DMSO was added to the control group for 24 hours. After that the incubated cells were harvested and allowed cool PBS washed. After that, cells were lysate in lysis buffer (RIPA), supplement with 100 mM PMSF and complete mini protease inhibitor cocktail. Then the lysate cell was centrifuged at 13,000g in 4°C. The supernatants were transferred to a new eppendorf and the protein content was defined before loading to the gel each well.

#### Protein determination

The Bio-Rad protein assay (Bio-Rad Laboratories, USA) was used for determined the concentration of total protein. Which originated on the Bradford protein assay. Bovine serum albumin (BSA) was used as protein standard. To determine the protein concentration, the BSA was diluted with distilled water to 0, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6, 0.8 and 1.0 mg/ml. The measurement protein concentration was determined at 595 nm by a spectrophotometer (Multiskan Sky Microplate Spectrophotometer, USA).

# Preparation of SDS-PAGE

The SDS-PAGE consists of two layers of gel including stacking and separating gels. The stacking gel (upper layer) has large of pores size that let the proteins to migrate freely and get stacked at the interface among stacking and separating gels. So that they were started migrating in the separating gel all together. The gel at lower layer was separating gel, used to separate the proteins in the sample affording to molecular weight.

# Separating gel

The separating gel is a lower layer gel, that the protein was separated according to the molecular weight depends on this layer gel. Smaller proteins were resolved at higher acrylamide concentrations. The preparation of separating gel was according to the table below.

Stock solution	10%	12%
dH <sub>2</sub> O	2.42 ml	2.17 ml
1.5 M Tris-HCI, pH 8.8	1.25 ml	1.25 ml
10% SDS	50 µl	50 µl
40% acrylamide	1.25 ml	1.5 ml
10% ammonium persulfate (APS)	25 µl	25 µl
TEMED	2.5 µl	2.5 µl
Total volume	5 ml	5 ml

Table 1 Recipes for preparation of separating gel

# Stacking gel

The preparation of stacking gel was according to the table as below, after the separating gel was polymerized. After pouring the gel, then inserted for comb to the gel and let it polymerized

Table 2 Recipes for preparation of stacking gel

Stock solution	Volume (per 1 gel)
dH <sub>2</sub> O	1.52 ml
1.5 M Tris-HCI, pH 6.8	0.25 ml
10% SDS	20 µl
40% acrylamide	0.196 µl
10% ammonium persulfate (APS)	10 µl
TEMED	2 μΙ
Total volume	2 ml

## Running condition

The 5X sample was (60 mM Tris-HCI; pH6.8, glycerol at 25%, SDS at 2%, 2-mercaptoethanol at 14.4 mM and bromophenol blue at 0.1%) was mixed with total proteins and then boiled for 5 minutes. Protein samples were loaded into the gel. The gel was run at 100 V for 1:30 hours in running buffer (Tris-HCI at 0.025 M, glycine at 0.192 M, and SDS at 0.1%). And then, the Trans-Blot® Turbo<sup>™</sup> Transfer System (Bio-Rad Laboratories, USA) used for transferred gel onto PVDF membranes at 25 V for 30 minutes in transfer buffer.

#### Protein detection

After protein transferring, the membrane was blocked with 5% BSA in 1X PBS for 1 hour and incubated with specific primary antibodies for overnight at 4°C. The primary antibody was a rabbit immunoglobulin G that specific to the mediator proteins were including Bax (dilution 1:1,000), Bcl-2 (dilution 1:1,000), Bcl-xL (dilution 1:1,000), Cleaved caspase-7 (dilution 1:1,000), Caspase-7 (dilution 1:1,000), Cleaved PARP (dilution 1:1,000), PARP (dilution 1:1,000), phosphorylated-ERK1/2 (dilution 1:1,000), ERK1/2 (dilution 1:1,000), phosphorylated-p38 (dilution 1:1,000), p38 (dilution 1:1,000), phosphorylated-c-Jun (Ser 73) (dilution 1:1,000) and c-Jun (dilution 1:1,000) thirteen proteins were expressed in pathways. Then the primary antibody excess was TBST washed for 10 minutes for 3 times, then incubated with the anti-rabbit IgG horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies (dilution 1:10,000) for 1 hour at room temperature. The secondary antibody excess was removed out of membranes by washed with TBST 10 minutes for 3 times. And next, the ECL reagent was used for detected immunoreactive protein bands by chemiluminescence principle. Once ECL reagent is a substrate was added, it reacts with HRP and emits light. After that the emitted of light was detected by using chemiluminescence imaging system. (chemiluminescence using ImmobilonTM Western chemiluminescent HRP substrate (Merck Millipore Corporation, Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, DE)).

#### Statistical analysis.

The One-way analysis of variance or ANOVA was evaluated the statistical significance. The analysis of statistical was operated by using SPSS statistical software package (version 15; SPSS, Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) also carried out using the GraphPad Prism 3.03 (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). The band intensity of protein was quantified by Image J densitometer. The differences were speculated statistically significant at P<0.05.

# CHAPTER IV RESULTS

# Artonin E inhibited cell proliferation of LoVo cells.

MTT assay used to determine the activity about anti-proliferation of artonin E in LoVo cells. The artonin E inhibited cell proliferation in a dose-dependent manner in LoVo treated cells that presented in results. The IC50 was  $11.73\pm1.99 \ \mu g/ml$  (Fig. 5).



Figure 6 Effect of artonin E on the percentage of cell viability in LoVo cells.

Effect of artonin E on cell viability after treatment with artonin E in colon cancer LoVo cells for 24 hours. The data are presented as mean  $\pm$  SD (n = 3), \* p < 0.05 compared with control group.

#### Effect of artonin E on cell apoptosis induction in LoVo cells.

The morphological changes of nuclear in apoptotic cells were detected by staining of Hoechst33342 dye. The Hoechst33342 is a fluorescence dye was used for labeling DNA <sup>(12)</sup>. This study, the results verified that the induction of chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies in a dose-dependent manner of artonin E in LoVo treated cells (Fig. 6A-B).



Figure 7 Chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies in LoVo cells treated with artonin E.

The observation of chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies in LoVo cells. (A) The LoVo cells were treated with artonin E for 24 hours, after that the condensation of chromatin and apoptotic bodies were observed by Hoechst33342 staining. The red and yellow arrows indicated chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies respectively, compared with the control group. (B) Quantification of percentage of condensed nuclei was determined by Hoechst 33342 staining. The data are presented as mean  $\pm$  SD (n = 3). \* p < 0.05 compared with control group.

## Mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\Delta \Psi m$ ).

The mitochondria were disrupted by activation of pro-apoptotic proteins in all through apoptosis and leading to loss of  $\Delta \Psi m$ . Untreated cells with high  $\Delta \Psi m$ , JC-1 formed J-aggregates complexes as shown that brighter red fluorescence intensity while apoptotic cells with low  $\Delta \Psi m$ , JC-1 remained in form of monomeric as shown green fluorescence. This results, artonin E induced the loss of  $\Delta \Psi m$  in a dose-dependent manner in LoVo cells. Therefore, artonin E induced apoptosis through injury of mitochondria in LoVo cells (Fig. 7A-B).



Figure 8 Effect of artonin E on  $\Delta \Psi$ m in LoVo cells.

The effect of artonin E on  $\varDelta \Psi m$  in LoVo cells. (A) LoVo cells were treated with artonin E for 6 hours. Artonin E showed decreased red fluorescence while increased green fluorescence as compared with control cells. (B) Quantification of relative red-fluorescence intensity was determined by JC-1 staining. The presented of data as mean  $\pm$  SD (n = 3). \* p < 0.05 compared with control group.

Cell cycle distribution.

To confirm the induction of apoptosis by the effect of artonin E, LoVo cells were stained with cell cycle reagent and histogram analysis-related the contents of DNA were measured by flow cytometry. LoVo cells treated with artonin E at 30 µg/ml exhibited maximum of population in sub-G1 phase at 12.61%. While control cells showed 0.35% (Fig. 8A-B). These results exposed that the artonin E induced apoptosis induction in LoVo treated cells through accumulate of sub-G1 population.



Figure 9 Effect of artonin E on cell cycle distribution in LoVo cells.

Artonin E on cell cycle distribution. The sub-G1 population peak was the reduction of DNA content formed that represented the apoptotic cells were presence. The mean apoptotic population of LoVo cells were 0.35% under control condition and

these cells were increased 0.72% upon treatment with 3  $\mu$ g/ml of artonin E for 24 hours. (B) Quantification of percentage of cells under sub-G1 peak in LoVo treated cells. The data are presented as mean ± SD (n = 3). \* p < 0.05 compared with the control group.

# The expression of Bcl-2 Family, Caspase-7, and Cleaved-PARP proteins in LoVo Cells.

The activation of apoptosis mediator protein was detected by Western blotting. The results established that artonin E increased the level of Bax (proapoptotic protein) expression and declined the level of Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL (anti-apoptotic proteins) in LoVo cells. Furthermore, artonin E induced activation of caspase-7 and inactivated PARP (DNA repair protein) also (Figure 9A-F). Therefore, these results indicated that artonin E induced apoptosis connected with the activation of caspase-7 in LoVo cells.







Effects of artonin E on level of caspase-7, cleaved caspase-7 proteins and relative band intensity of cleaved caspase-7/caspase-7 ratio.



Effects of artonin E on level of PARP, cleaved PARP proteins and relative band intensity of cleaved PARP/PARP ratio.

Figure 10 Effect of artonin E on the expression of apoptosis protein.

The cells were treated with artonin E for 24 hours. A-B) Expression of the Bcl-2 family proteins and relative band intensity. C-D) The level of caspase-7, cleaved caspase-7 proteins and relative band intensity of cleaved caspase-7/caspase-7 ratio and E-F) The level of PARP, cleaved PARP proteins and relative band intensity of cleaved PARP/PARP ratio. Examined by western blot analysis (\* p < 0.05).

The effect of artonin E on MAPK signaling pathway.

This pathway that involved cell survival and apoptosis. The important role of MAPK was transduction extracellular signals to responses of cellular. When treatment with artonin E. The level of phosphorylated-ERK1/2/ERK1/2, phosphorylated-p38/p38 and phosphorylated-c-Jun/c-Jun ratios were increased. These results presented that artonin E induced apoptosis through MAPK signaling pathway (Fig. 10A-F).



A

Effects of artonin E on level of p-ERK1/2, ERK1/2 proteins and relative band intensity of p-ERK1/2/ERK1/2 ratio.



Effects of artonin E on level of p-p38, p38 proteins and relative band intensity of p-p38/p38 ratio.



Effects of artonin E on level of p-c-Jun, c-Jun proteins and relative band intensity of p-c-Jun/c-Jun ratio.

Figure 11 Effects of artonin E on phosphorylation of MAPK signaling in LoVo cells.

Effects of artonin E on phosphorylation of MAPK proteins in LoVo cells. A) The level of p-ERK1/2, ERK1/2 proteins and relative band intensity of p-ERK1/2/ERK1/2 ratio. B) The level of p-p38, p38 proteins and relative band intensity of p-p38/p38 ratio and C) The level of p-c-Jun, c-Jun proteins and relative band intensity of p-c-Jun/c-Jun ratio, respectively, determined by Western blot analysis (\* p <0.05).

# CHAPTER V DISCUSSION

Colon cancer is one of the most widespread and terrible types of cancer in both of men and women worldwide. The patients about 90% with metastatic cancer had treatment disappointment is believed to be learned resistance from chemotherapy, including fight to epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) antagonists <sup>(51)</sup>. In contrast, only 10-20% of patients exhibit a primary response to EGFR-targeted therapies, cetuximab or panitumumab <sup>(52),(53)</sup>. Therefore, effective treatments require more discovery and inferior side effects for this type of cancer treatment. In recent years, the discovery of new cancer medication in preclinical experiment has turned to products of natural with little drug resistance and low toxicity. Previous studies have exposed that the artonin E inhibited the growth of SKOV-3 cells and showed not as much of toxicity toward a normal human ovarian cell line T1074<sup>(6)</sup>. Additionally, artonin E inhibited breast cancer growth and proliferation over beginning of the intrinsic apoptotic pathway while suppressing the mechanism of antiapoptotic, accordingly circumventing the relative immortality of cancer cells <sup>(54)</sup>. Here study, effect of artonin E, extracted from A. elasticus Reinw. (Moraceae). was experiential in LoVo cells. The results exposed that artonin E could inhibit cell growth with IC\_{50} of 11.73 \pm 1.99  $\mu\text{g/ml}$   $^{(55)}.$  That correlated with previous research by Sophonnithiprasert et al, revealed that treatment at 10, 20, 30, 40 and 50 µM of artonin E in LoVo cells exhibited more than 80% of cell viability indicating that the LoVo cells insensitive to artonin E activated cell death <sup>(41)</sup>.

Hoechst33342 staining was used to confirm on apoptosis and check nuclear morphological changes of cell over induction of apoptosis. These results indicated that artonin E induced chromatin condensation and led to apoptotic bodies in LoVo cells <sup>(41)</sup>. Furthermore, the JC-1 staining assay showed that the treated cells led to unhealthy mitochondria that decreased brighter red fluorescence intensity while increased green fluorescence intensity suggesting the loss of  $\Delta\Psi$ m. Cells released some pro-apoptotic proteins from mitochondria pores to cytosol and induced apoptosome formation and followed by caspase-9 activation <sup>(56)</sup>. Then active caspase-9 can activate the effector caspase-7, that cleave vital substrates including PARP, leading to apoptosis induction <sup>(57)</sup>. These results linked with previous study by Innajak et al, that upon treatment with artonin E, epidermoid carcinoma cell line, A431 showed chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies. In addition, effect of artonin E on the  $\Delta\Psi$ m in A431 cells was detected by increased green fluorescence <sup>(15)</sup>.

The cell cycle is a major mechanism that involved with cell growth. For the time of apoptosis, DNA was released by endonuclease in cells resulting in fewer DNA population compared with healthy cells, representing the peak of sub-G1 phase in flow cytometry analysis <sup>(55),(58)</sup>. Previous report presented that natural compounds could inhibit LoVo cells by induced population in sub-G1 phase <sup>(59)</sup>. Our results discovered that LoVo cells treated with artonin E had an increased sub-G1 population compared with control cells.

To confirm the apoptosis signaling pathway and MAPK signaling pathway were studied by Western blotting. The apoptosis signaling pathways have two main are including, extrinsic and intrinsic pathways. For LoVo cells treated with artonin E, that results presented increased of Bax protein expression. In contrast, Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL proteins were decreased. Moreover, cleaved caspase-7 and cleaved-PARP proteins expression were increased by induced from artonin E. These results correlated with the previous research that artonin E showed the activation about anti-proliferation and induction of apoptosis by induced cleaved of caspase-7 and PARP activation in skin cancer A431 cells, resulting in apoptosis cell <sup>(56)</sup>.

In normal, the caspases consist of two types, initiator and effector caspase; the caspase cascade, initiator caspase such as caspase-9 can activate effector caspase such as caspase-7, and led to cleaves essential substrates, for example PARP that plays an important role in repairing of DNA <sup>(60)</sup>. These present results linked to previous study representing that artonin E induced apoptosis in more than a few cancer cell types including MDA-MB231, MCF-7, SKOV-3, H460, and A431 <sup>(12), (14), (54), (15), (61)</sup>.

The proteins in MAPK signaling pathway play important roles both in cell survival and cell death, <sup>(62)</sup> and also in transduction extracellular signals to cellular responses. Conventional MAPKs in mammalian include the ERK1/2, JNK1/2 and p38. The ERK1/2 activates Bax and caspase proteins and leads to apoptosis. In part of JNK1/2, JNK1/2 can activate the transcriptional factors including c-Jun. p38 is a tumor suppressor, which induces apoptosis and inflammation. Our results presented that artonin E induced p-ERK1/2/ERK1/2, p-p38/p38 and p-c-Jun/c-Jun ratio were upregulation in LoVo treated cells leading to apoptosis. Moreover, ERK1/2 is vital in cell proliferation, cell growth, cell differentiation and cell survival, correlated with previous report about ERK1/2 induced apoptosis by Tangchirakhaphan et al, that ERK1/2 could activate caspase and pro-apoptotic protein in Bcl-2 family proteins, leading to eventual apoptosis induction <sup>(63)</sup>. Therefore, our results showed that artonin E induced apoptosis in LoVo cell.

In conclusion, we showed that artonin E induced apoptosis connected with MAPK signaling pathway by promoting cell death through the expression of p-ERK1/2, p-p38 and p-c-Jun proteins and decreased cells survival instantaneously in LoVo cells. Therefore, the effect of artonin E should be further studies in an animal model.

# **APPENDIX**



Keywords: colon cancer; artonin E; apoptosis; MAPK

#### 1. Introduction

Cancer is a group of complex genetic diseases in which cells in any part of the body start to grow out of control [1]. These cancer cells can spread into other parts of the body through the bloodstream and lymphatic system [2]. The first place that cancer starts in the body is called the primary site; then, it breaks apart and spreads to a secondary site. These cells begin to grow and form tumors as part of normal tissue [3]. This mechanism is called metastasis, which is considered the main characteristic of cancers [4]. Most cancers are caused by multiple external carcinogenic factors, called environmental factors, combined with internal genetic changes, called genetic factors. All cancers originate from both environment and genetics, due to a combination of multiple external carcinogenic factors combined with internal genetic changes. The carcinogenic agents include UV light, X-rays, viruses, tobacco products, pollutants, chemical reagents, and any sources from outside the body [5]. Furthermore, genetic mutation is a cause of cancer that correlates with long time exposure to the carcinogenic agents, which finally leads to the occurrence of the mutant genes [6]. In fact, most cancers grow slowly, following multiple steps, and take many years to develop. In Thailand, for men, cancer is the third leading cause of death, and it is the second leading cause of death for women [7]. In 2020, the USA reported that the most common type of cancer was breast cancer, while the next most common cancers were lung cancer, prostate cancer, and colon cancer. Colon cancer is caused by an abnormal grow th of epithelial cells which form in the lining of the colon or rectum. Treatments for colon cancer include surgery, chemotherapy, radiation therapy, targeted drug therapy, and immunotherapy. The cost of colon cancer treatment is expensive, and it is expected to increase further [8].

Apoptosis, programmed cell death, is a genetically determined process to destroy cells to maintain cellular homeostasis in the tissue. It is considered a vital component of various processes including normal cell turnover, proper development and functioning of the immune system, and embryonic development. In the case of defective apoptotic signals, it may eventually promote carcinogenesis [9].

Artonin E is a prenylated flavonoid that was isolated from the stem bark of the genus Artocarpus. It has been examined in much cancer research [10]. In this study, artonin E was extracted from Artocarpus elasticus Reinw. ex Blume found in the Southern part of Thailand, known by the local name, 'Ka Ok', 'Ka O', or 'Tue Ka' [11]. The artonin E was purified by Associate Professor Wilawan Mahabusarakum, Faculty of Science, Prince of Songkla University, Thailand in a previous study. Briefly, A. elasticus was immersed in hexane and CH2Cl2 before being chromatographed on a quick column chromatography and eluted with a solvent of increasing polarity from hexane through acetone, respectively. After that, the extract was purified by Sephadex<sup>TM</sup> LH-20 column [12]. The artonin E compound is a yellow powder, with a molecular weight of 436.5. Previous studies reported that artonin E has shown efficiency in inhibition of cell growth, proliferation, migration, and invasion and presented a cytotoxic activity leading to apoptosis induction in many cancer cells, such as lung cancer [13], breast cancer [14], ovarian cancer [15], and skin cancer [16]. Our previous study showed that LoVo cells sensitized TRAIL-induced apoptosis in combined treatment with artonin E and TRAIL [17]. However, the effect of artonin E on human colon cancer LoVo and HCT116 cells through the MAPKs signaling pathways has not been reported.

#### 2. Results

### 2.1. Artonin E Inhibited Cell Proliferation in LoVo and HCT116 Cells

An MTT assay was used to determine the antiproliferation activity of artonin E in LoVo and HCT116 cells. The results showed that artonin E inhibited cell proliferation in a dose-dependent manner in both LoVo and HCT116 cells with an IC<sub>50</sub> value of  $11.73 \pm 1.99 \,\mu$ g/mL and  $3.25 \pm 0.24 \,\mu$ g/mL, respectively (Figure 1). Based on the IC<sub>50</sub> value on each cell line, we chose the concentration of artonin E at 3, 5, 10, and 30  $\mu$ g/mL for LoVo cells and 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, and 3  $\mu$ g/mL for HCT116 cells for the following experiments.

2.2. Effect of Artonin E on Apoptosis Induction in LoVo and HCT116 Cells

Nuclear morphological changes of apoptotic cells were determined by Hoechst 33342 staining, which is a fluorescent dye used for DNA labeling [19]. It preferentially binds to the adenine-thymine (A–T) regions of double-stranded DNA excited by ultraviolet light and emits blue fluorescence at 460 to 490 nm [20]. In this study, the results demonstrated that artonin E induced chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies in a dose-dependent manner in both LoVo and HCT116 cells (Figure 2).

#### 2.3. Mitochondrial Membrane Potential (ΔΨm)

During apoptosis, mitochondria were disrupted by proapoptotic protein activation leading to loss of  $\Delta \Psi m$ . For the untreated cells with high  $\Delta \Psi m$ , JC-1 formed J-aggregated complexes as red fluorescence, while apoptotic cells with low  $\Delta \Psi m$  showed green fluorescence. In this study, artonin E induced loss of  $\Delta \Psi m$  in a dose-dependent manner in LoVo and HCT116 cells with decreased red fluorescence and increased green fluorescence compared with the control group (Figure 3). This result implied that artonin E induced apoptosis through mitochondrial damage in both LoVo and HCT116 cells.

#### 2.4. Cell Cycle Distribution

To confirm the effect of artonin E on apoptosis induction, LoVo and HCT116 cells were stained with PI, and the DNA contents were measured by flow cytometry. LoVo and HCT116 cells treated with 30  $\mu$ g/mL and 2.5  $\mu$ g/mL artonin E, respectively, showed a maximum sub-G1 population of 12.61% and 6.80% (Figure 4). In this study, the results revealed that artonin E induced apoptosis in LoVo and HCT116 cells through the accumulation of the sub-G1 population.

#### 2.5. Expression of Bcl-2 Family, Caspase-7, and Cleaved-PARP in LoVo and HCT116 Cells

Western blotting was performed to detect the activation of apoptosis mediator proteins. The results demonstrated that artonin E increased the level of proapoptotic protein Bax expression and decreased the level of anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL in LoVo and HCT116 cells. Moreover, artonin E induced caspase-7 activation and inactivated a DNA repair protein PARP, in both cells (Figure 5). These results indicated that artonin E induced apoptosis associated with caspase-7 activation in both LoVo and HCT116 cells.

#### 2.6. Effect of Artonin E on MAPK Protein Expression

MAPK signaling is involved in both apoptosis and cell survival processes. It plays an important role in the transduction of extracellular signals to cellular responses. In this study, we found that artonin E induced increased levels of p-c-Jun, p-ERK1/2, and p-p38/p38 ratios indicating that artonin E induced apoptosis through the MAPK signaling pathway (Figure 6).

## 3. Discussion

Colon cancer is one of the most prevalent and deadly types of cancer in both men and women worldwide. About 90% of patients with metastatic cancer had treatment failure due to acquired resistance to chemotherapy, including resistance to epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) antagonists [21]. In contrast, only 10–20% of patients exhibited a primary response to EGFR-targeted therapy, cetuximab, or panitumumab [22,23]. Therefore, more effective treatments with lower side effects for colon cancer need to be discovered. In recent

years, the search for novel cancer therapeutics in preclinical trials has turned to natural products with low toxicity and low drug resistance. Previous studies have revealed that artonin E inhibited the growth of SKOV-3 cells and showed less toxicity toward a normal human ovarian cell line T1074 [6]. In addition, artonin E inhibited breast cancer growth and proliferation through the initiation of an intrinsic apoptotic pathway while suppressing an antiapoptotic mechanism, thus circumventing the relative immortality of cancer cells [24]. In this study, the anticancer effect of artonin E was observed in LoVo and HCT116 cells. The results revealed that artonin E could inhibit cell growth in a dose-dependent manner, with an IC<sub>50</sub> of 11.73  $\pm$  1.99 µg/mL and 3.25  $\pm$  0.24 µg/mL, respectively.

Hoechst 33342 staining was used to confirm apoptosis and nuclear morphological changes of cells through apoptosis induction. These results revealed chromatin condensation and apoptotic bodies after treatment with artonin E at 3, 5, 10, and 30 µg/mL and 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5 m and 3 µg/mL in LoVo and HCT116 cells, respectively. Furthermore, JC-1 staining showed that artonin E stimulated the loss of  $\Delta \Psi m$ , released some proapoptotic proteins from mitochondria to cytosol and induced apoptosome formation, followed by activation of caspase-9 [25]. The active caspase-9 then activated the effector caspase [3,6,7] that cleaves crucial substrates including PARP, resulting in apoptosis induction [26]. These results correlated with a previous study showing condensed chromatin and apoptotic bodies in the epidermoid carcinoma cell line A431 after treatment with artonin E. In addition, the effect of artonin E on the  $\Delta \Psi m$  in A431 cells was observed by increased green fluorescence [27].

To verify the apoptosis signaling pathway, Bcl-2 family proteins, caspase proteins, and the MAPK signaling pathway were analyzed by Western blotting. There are two main apoptosis signaling pathways, the extrinsic and intrinsic pathways. For artonin E-treated LoVo and HCT116 cells, the results showed increased proapoptotic proteins Bax expression. In contrast, anti-apoptotic proteins Bcl-2 and Bcl-xL were decreased. Moreover, artonin E-increased cleaved caspase-7 and cleaved-PARP expression. These results correlated with the previous study that artonin E showed anti-proliferation and apoptosis induction by induced cleaved caspase-7 and cleaved-PARP activation in A431 skin cancer cells, resulting in apoptosis cell death [26]. In general, there are two types of caspases, initiator and effector caspase; the caspase cascade, caspase-9 (initiator caspase) can activate caspase-7 (effector caspase), which then cleaves vital substrates, such as PARP that plays an important role in DNA repairing [30]. These present results related to previous research demonstrating that artonin E induced apoptosis in several cancer cell types including MDA-MB231, MCF-7, SKOV-3, H460, and A431 [11,15,24,27,31].

Proteins in the MAPK signaling pathway play an important role both in cell survival and cell death [32]. Conventional MAPKs in mammalian cells include ERK1/2, JNK1/2, and p38. ERK1/2 activates Bax and caspase leading to apoptosis. JNK1/2 can activate the transcriptional factors, such as p-c-Jun. p38 is a tumor suppressor, which induces apoptosis and inflammation and inhibits cell proliferation. This result indicated that artonin E induced p-ERK1/2, p-p38/p38 ratio, and p-c-Jun upregulation in LoVo and HCT116 cells leading to apoptosis. In addition, ERK1/2 is important in cell proliferation, cell differentiation, cell growth, and cell survival; however, we found that artonin E upregulated p-ERK1/2 in LoVo and HCT116 cells correlated with the previous report that ERK1/2 could activate caspase and proapoptotic proteins in the Bcl-2 family leading to apoptosis induction [33]. Therefore,

#### 4. Materials and Methods

## 4.1. Materials

Artonin E [IUPAC name: 5-hydroxy-8,8-dimethyl-3-(3-methylbut-2-enyl)-2-(2,4,5trihydroxyphenyl) pyrano (2,3-h) chromen-4-one] was obtained from Associate Professor Wilawan Mahabusarakum, Faculty of Science, Prince of Songkla University, Thailand in purified powder form; the extraction and purification were reported in a previous study [12]. Chemicals for cell viability assay including MTT [3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide] and Dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA). The fluorescent dye Hoechst 33342 was purchased from Thermo Fisher Scientific, Inc. (InvitrogenTM, Waltham, MA, USA) and the fluorescent dye JC-1 was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany). Guava Cell Cycle<sup>®</sup> reagent and antibodies for Western blotting analysis including β-Actin were purchased from Merck Millipore (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany). Rabbit monoclonal primary antibodies and anti-rabbit immunoglobulin G horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies were obtained from Cell Signaling Technology (Beverly, MA, USA).

#### 4.2. Cell Culture

The human colon cancer cell lines, LoVo and HCT116, were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, Manassas, VA, USA). Cells were maintained in RPMI1640 medium in sterile culture flasks. The medium was supplemented by 10% FBS, 100 U/mL penicillin, and 100  $\mu$ g/mL streptomycin; after that, the cells were incubated in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO<sub>2</sub> at 37 °C. The medium was renewed every 2–3 days.

#### 4.3. Cell Proliferation and Cell Viability Assays

The MTT assay was used to determine the cytotoxicity of artonin E. Firstly, LoVo and HCT116 cells were seeded at a density of  $7 \times 10^3$  and  $6 \times 10^3$  cells/well and treated with artonin E at 3, 5, 10, and 30 µg/mL and 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, and 3 µg/mL, respectively, while the control group was treated with DMSO. After 24 h, 0.5 mg/mL MTT solution was added to each well and incubated for 2 h at 37 °C. MTT solution was added to each well and incubated for 2 h at 37 °C. MTT solution was added to each well and incubated for 2 h, then removed; next, 100 uL of DMSO was added to each well to solubilize water insoluble purple formazan crystals. The absorbance was measured at 570 nm by using a microplate reader (Multiskan Sky Microplate Spectrophotometer, Waltham, MA, USA), and the IC<sub>50</sub> value was calculated by GraphPad Prism 3.03 (GraphPad Software, Inc., San Diego, CA, USA).

#### 4.4. Detection of Nuclear Morphological Changes

Nuclear morphological changes of apoptotic cells were stained by Hoechst 33342, which is a fluorescence dye used for DNA labeling [19]. Firstly, LoVo and HCT116 cells were seeded at a density of  $2.2 \times 10^4$  cells/well and  $5 \times 10^4$  cells/well and treated with artonin E at 3, 5, 10 and 30 µg/mL and 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5 and 3 µg/mL, respectively, while the control cells were treated with DMSO for 24 h. After incubation, both cells were stained with 5 µg/mL Hoechst 33342 and incubated at 37 °C. The fluorescence signal was measured at 460 to 490 nm [20]. Cells were investigated under a fluorescence microscope (DP73 Olympus, Tokyo, Japan).

#### 4.5. Detection of Mitochondrial Membrane Potential ( $\Delta \Psi m$ )

Mitochondrial membrane potential ( $\Delta \Psi m$ ) was stained by JC-1, which is a lipophilic cationic dye that can selectively enter into mitochondria and reversibly change the color from green to red as the membrane potential increases. Untreated cells with healthy mitochondria showed brighter red fluorescence intensity, while apoptotic cells showed green fluorescence intensity with low  $\Delta \Psi m$ . LoVo and HCT116 cells were seeded at a

#### 4.6. Cell Cycle Analysis

To study apoptosis induction via accumulation of the sub-G1 population, flow cytometry was carried out. LoVo and HCT116 cells were seeded at 5 × 10<sup>4</sup> cells/well and allowed to grow for 24 h. Then, LoVo and HCT116 were treated with artonin E at 3, 5, 10, and 30 µg/mL and 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, and 3 µg/mL, respectively, while the control cells were treated with DMSO. Upon treatment, both cells were harvested, washed with PBS, fixed with ice cold 70% ethanol, and then kept at 4 °C. After fixation, cells were stained according to the manufacturer's instructions (Guava Cell Cycle<sup>®</sup> reagent from Merck KGaA, St. Louis, MO, USA). The DNA content was observed using a Guava easyCyte<sup>TM</sup> flow cytometer and GuavaSoft<sup>TM</sup> software version 3.3 (Merck KGaA, St. Louis, MO, USA).

#### 4.7. Western Blot Analysis

LoVo and HCT116 cells were seeded at a density of  $20 \times 10^4$  cells/well and  $35 \times 10^4$ cells/well, respectively, and treated with artonin E at 3, 5, 10, and 30 µg/mL and 1, 1.5, 2, 2.5, and 3 µg/mL, respectively, while the control cells were treated with DMSO. After incubation, cells were harvested, washed with cold PBS, and lysed in RIPA lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCL, pH 7.5, 5 mM EDTA, 250 mM NaCI, 0.5% Triton X-100) supplemented with 100 mM PMSF, and a complete mini protease inhibitor cocktail (Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany). The cell lysate was centrifuged at 13,000× g for 30 min. The supernatant was transferred to a new microcentrifuge tube, and the protein content was determined by Bradford's method before loading to the gel. The protein samples were separated by sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and transferred onto PVDF membranes by using the Trans-Blot® Turbo™ Transfer System (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA); then, they were blocked with 5% BSA in 1X PBS at room temperature. The primary antibody was a rabbit immunoglobulin G, specific to the mediator proteins including Bax, Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, caspase-7, cleaved caspase-7, ADP-ribose polymerase (PARP), p-ERK1/2, ERK1/2, p-p38, p38, p-c-Jun (Ser73), and βactin. Then, the anti-rabbit IgG horseradish peroxidase-conjugated secondary antibodies were added for 1 h at room temperature and detected by chemiluminescence using an enhanced chemiluminescence (ECL) reagent. The emitted light was detected by using a chemiluminescence imaging system (Chemiluminescence using Immobilon<sup>TM</sup> Western chemiluminescent HRP substrate (Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany)).

## 4.8. Statistical Analysis

Statistical significance was assessed by one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA). Statistical analysis was performed using SPSS statistical software package (version 15; SPSS, Inc., Chicago, II, USA) and using the software GraphPad Prism 3.03 (GraphPad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA). The Western blotting band intensity was quantified by an Image J densitometer. The differences were considered statistically significant at p < 0.05.

## 5. Conclusions

In conclusion, artonin E induced apoptosis associated with the MAPK signaling pathway by promoting apoptosis cell death through p-ERK1/2, p-p38/p38, and p-c-Jun, and it decreased cell survival simultaneously in both types of human colon cancer LoVo and HCT116 cells. Therefore, in the future, artonin E may be further studied in animal models.



## REFERENCES

Roy PS, Saikia BJ. Cancer and cure: A critical analysis. Indian J Cancer.
 2016;53(3):441-2.

2. Farrell C. Bone metastases: assessment, management and treatment options. Br J Nurs. 2013;22(10):468-11.

3. Franssen LC, Lorenzi T, Burgess AEF, Chaplain MAJ. A Mathematical Framework for Modelling the Metastatic Spread of Cancer. Bull Math Biol. 2019;81(6):1965-2010.

4. Seyfried TN, Huysentruyt LC. On the origin of cancer metastasis. Crit Rev Oncog. 2013;18(1-2):43-73.

5. Anand P, Kunnumakkara AB, Sundaram C, Harikumar KB, Tharakan ST, Lai OS, et al. Cancer is a preventable disease that requires major lifestyle changes. Pharm Res. 2008;25(9):2097-116.

Adjiri A. DNA Mutations May Not Be the Cause of Cancer. Oncol Ther.
 2017;5(1):85-101.

Virani S, Bilheem S, Chansaard W, Chitapanarux I, Daoprasert K, Khuanchana S, et al. National and Subnational Population-Based Incidence of Cancer in Thailand:
 Assessing Cancers with the Highest Burdens. Cancers (Basel). 2017;9(8):108.

8. Mishra J, Drummond J, Quazi SH, Karanki SS, Shaw JJ, Chen B, et al. Prospective of colon cancer treatments and scope for combinatorial approach to enhanced cancer cell apoptosis. Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2013;86(3):232-50.

9. Mitchison TJ. The proliferation rate paradox in antimitotic chemotherapy. Mol Biol Cell. 2012;23(1):1-6.

10. Peng YB, Zhao ZL, Liu T, Xie GJ, Jin C, Deng TG, et al. A Multi-Mitochondrial Anticancer Agent that Selectively Kills Cancer Cells and Overcomes Drug Resistance. ChemMedChem. 2017;12(3):250-6.

 Ramli F, Rahmani M, Ismail IS, Sukari MA, Rahman MA, Zajmi A, et al. A New Bioactive Secondary Metabolite from Artocarpus elasticus. Natural Product Communications. 2016;11(8):1103-6. 12. Rahman MA, Ramli F, Karimian H, Dehghan F, Nordin N, Ali HM, et al. Artonin E Induces Apoptosis via Mitochondrial Dysregulation in SKOV-3 Ovarian Cancer Cells. PLoS One. 2016;11(3):e0151466.

13. Duruisseaux M, Esteller M. Lung cancer epigenetics: From knowledge to applications. Semin Cancer Biol. 2018;51:116-28.

14. Etti IC, Abdullah R, Kadir A, Hashim NM, Yeap SK, Imam MU, et al. The molecular mechanism of the anticancer effect of Artonin E in MDA-MB 231 triple negative breast cancer cells. PLoS One. 2017;12(8):e0182357.

Innajak S, Tangchirakhaphan S, Nilwarangoon S, Tanjapatkul N, Mahabusarakam
 W, Watanapokasin R. Anti-Proliferation and Apoptosis Induction in Epidermoid Carcinoma
 A431 Cells by Artonin E. J Med Assoc Thai. 2017;100(10):54.

16. Cargnello M, Roux PP. Activation and function of the MAPKs and their substrates, the MAPK-activated protein kinases. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev. 2011;75(1):50-83.

17. Testa U, Pelosi E, Castelli G. Colorectal cancer: genetic abnormalities, tumor progression, tumor heterogeneity, clonal evolution and tumor-initiating cells. Med Sci (Basel). 2018;6(2):31.

18. Rawla P, Sunkara T, Barsouk A. Epidemiology of colorectal cancer: incidence, mortality, survival, and risk factors. Prz Gastroenterol. 2019;14(2):89-103.

19. Siegel RL, Miller KD, Fuchs HE, Jemal A. Cancer Statistics, 2021. CA Cancer J Clin. 2021;71(1):7-33.

20. Lohsiriwat V, Chaisomboon N, Pattana-Arun J. Current Colorectal Cancer in Thailand. Ann Coloproctol. 2020;36(2):78-82.

21. Kuipers EJ, Grady WM, Lieberman D, Seufferlein T, Sung JJ, Boelens PG, et al. Colorectal cancer. Nat Rev Dis Primers. 2015;1:15065.

22. Kareva I. A Combination of Immune Checkpoint Inhibition with Metronomic Chemotherapy as a Way of Targeting Therapy-Resistant Cancer Cells. Int J Mol Sci. 2017;18(10):2134.

23. Bahrami B, Hojjat-Farsangi M, Mohammadi H, Anvari E, Ghalamfarsa G, Yousefi M, et al. Nanoparticles and targeted drug delivery in cancer therapy. Immunol Lett.

2017;190:64-83.

24. Liu L, Fan J, Ai G, Liu J, Luo N, Li C, et al. Berberine in combination with cisplatin induces necroptosis and apoptosis in ovarian cancer cells. Biol Res. 2019;52(1):37.

25. Sadeghi S, Davoodvandi A, Pourhanifeh MH, Sharifi N, ArefNezhad R,

Sahebnasagh R, et al. Anti-cancer effects of cinnamon: Insights into its apoptosis effects. Eur J Med Chem. 2019;178:131-40.

26. Goldar S, Khaniani MS, Derakhshan SM, Baradaran B. Molecular mechanisms of apoptosis and roles in cancer development and treatment. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev. 2015;16(6):2129-44.

27. Fulda S, Debatin KM. Extrinsic versus intrinsic apoptosis pathways in anticancer chemotherapy. Oncogene. 2006;25(34):4798-811.

28. Harper N, Hughes M, MacFarlane M, Cohen GM. Fas-associated death domain protein and caspase-8 are not recruited to the tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 signaling complex during tumor necrosis factor-induced apoptosis. J Biol Chem. 2003;278(28):25534-41.

29. Parrish AB, Freel CD, Kornbluth S. Cellular mechanisms controlling caspase activation and function. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol. 2013;5(6):a008672.

30. Kornbluth S, White K. Apoptosis in Drosophila: neither fish nor fowl (nor man, nor worm). J Cell Sci. 2005;118(9):1779-87.

31. Schug ZT, Gonzalvez F, Houtkooper RH, Vaz FM, Gottlieb E. BID is cleaved by caspase-8 within a native complex on the mitochondrial membrane. Cell Death Differ. 2011;18(3):538-48.

32. Gawad Ph.D J, Chavan B, Bawane P, Mhaske A, Tauro S. Overview of cell signaling and cell communication. Journal of Pharmaceutical Biology. 2015;5:104-7.

33. Krampe B, Al-Rubeai M. Cell death in mammalian cell culture: molecular mechanisms and cell line engineering strategies. Cytotechnology. 2010;62(3):175-88.

34. Wada T, Penninger JM. Mitogen-activated protein kinases in apoptosis regulation. Oncogene. 2004;23(16):2838-49.

35. Shi X, Wang J, Lei Y, Cong C, Tan D, Zhou X. Research progress on the PI3K/AKT

signaling pathway in gynecological cancer (Review). Mol Med Rep. 2019;19(6):4529-35.

36. Yuan Z, Wang F, Zhao Z, Zhao X, Qiu J, Nie C, et al. BIM-mediated AKT phosphorylation is a key modulator of arsenic trioxide-induced apoptosis in cisplatin-sensitive and -resistant ovarian cancer cells. PLoS One. 2011;6(5):e20586.

37. Manna P, Jain SK. Phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-triphosphate and cellular signaling: implications for obesity and diabetes. Cell Physiol Biochem. 2015;35(4):1253-75.

38. Khan K, Yap T, Yan L, Cunningham D. Targeting the PI3K-AKT-mTOR signaling network in cancer. Chin J Cancer. 2013;32(5):253-65.

39. Toume K, Habu T, Arai MA, Koyano T, Kowithayakorn T, Ishibashi M. Prenylated flavonoids and resveratrol derivatives isolated from Artocarpus communis with the ability to overcome TRAIL resistance. J Nat Prod. 2015;78(1):103-10.

40. Plaibua K, Pongrakhananon V, Chunhacha P, Sritularak B, Chanvorachote P. Effects of artonin e on migration and invasion capabilities of human lung cancer cells. Anticancer Res. 2013;33(8):3079-88.

41. Sophonnithiprasert T, Mahabusarakam W, Watanapokasin R. Artonin E sensitizes TRAIL-induced apoptosis by DR5 upregulation and cFLIP downregulation in TRAILrefractory colorectal cancer LoVo cells. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2019;10(2):209-17.

42. Daus M, Chaithada P, Phongpaichit S, Watanapokasin R, Carroll AR, Mahabusarakam W. New prenylated dihydrochalcones from the leaves of Artocarpus elasticus. Phytochemistry Letters. 2017;19:226-30.

43. Peng L, Wang B, Ren P. Reduction of MTT by flavonoids in the absence of cells. Colloids Surf B Biointerfaces. 2005;45(2):108-11.

44. Zhang X, Chen J, Davis B, Kiechle F. Hoechst 33342 induces apoptosis in HL-60 cells and inhibits topoisomerase I in vivo. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 1999;123(10):921-7.

45. BuceviČius J, LukinaviČius G, Gerasimaitė R. The Use of Hoechst Dyes for DNA Staining and beyond. Chemosensors. 2018;6(2):18.

46. Sivandzade F, Bhalerao A, Cucullo L. Analysis of the Mitochondrial Membrane
Potential Using the Cationic JC-1 Dye as a Sensitive Fluorescent Probe. Bio Protoc.
2019;9(1):e3128.

47. Innajak S, Mahabusrakum W, Watanapokasin R. Goniothalamin induces apoptosis associated with autophagy activation through MAPK signaling in SK-BR-3 cells. Oncol Rep. 2016;35(5):2851-8.

48. Lakshmanan I, Batra SK. Protocol for Apoptosis Assay by Flow Cytometry Using Annexin V Staining Method. Bio Protoc.3(6):e374.

49. Riccardi C, Nicoletti I. Analysis of apoptosis by propidium iodide staining and flow cytometry. Nat Protoc. 2006;1(3):1458-61.

50. Mahmood T, Yang PC. Western blot: technique, theory, and trouble shooting. N Am J Med Sci. 2012;4(9):429-34.

51. Longley DB, Johnston PG. Molecular mechanisms of drug resistance. J Pathol. 2005;205(2):275-92.

52. Cunningham D, Humblet Y, Siena S, Khayat D, Bleiberg H, Santoro A, et al. Cetuximab monotherapy and cetuximab plus irinotecan in irinotecan-refractory metastatic colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med. 2004;351(4):337-45.

53. Bardelli A, Siena S. Molecular mechanisms of resistance to cetuximab and panitumumab in colorectal cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2010;28(7):1254-61.

54. Etti IC, Rasedee A, Hashim NM, Abdul AB, Kadir A, Yeap SK, et al. Artonin E induces p53-independent G1 cell cycle arrest and apoptosis through ROS-mediated mitochondrial pathway and livin suppression in MCF-7 cells. Drug Des Devel Ther. 2017;11:865-79.

55. Yangnok K, Innajak S, Sawasjirakij R, Mahabusarakam W, Watanapokasin R. Effects of Artonin E on Cell Growth Inhibition and Apoptosis Induction in Colon Cancer LoVo and HCT116 Cells. Molecules. 2022;27(7).

56. Cory S, Adams JM. The Bcl2 family: regulators of the cellular life-or-death switch. Nat Rev Cancer. 2002;2(9):647-56.

57. Lavrik IN, Golks A, Krammer PH. Caspases: pharmacological manipulation of cell death. J Clin Invest. 2005;115(10):2665-72.

58. Krishan A. Rapid flow cytofluorometric analysis of mammalian cell cycle by propidium iodide staining. J Cell Biol. 1975;66(1):188-93.

59. Al-Zharani M, Nasr FA, Alqahtani AS, Cordero MAW, Alotaibi AA, Bepari A, et al. In Vitro Cytotoxic Evaluation and Apoptotic Effects of Datura innoxia Grown in Saudi Arabia and Phytochemical Analysis. Applied Sciences. 2021;11(6):2864.

Guon T-E, Chung HS. Induction of Apoptosis withKigelia africanafruits in HCT116
Human Colon Cancer Cells via MAPKs Signaling Pathway. Natural Product Sciences.
2016;22(3):209-15.

61. Yu SW, Wang H, Poitras MF, Coombs C, Bowers WJ, Federoff HJ, et al. Mediation of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase-1-dependent cell death by apoptosis-inducing factor. Science. 2002;297(5579):259-63.

62. Yue J, Lopez JM. Understanding MAPK Signaling Pathways in Apoptosis. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(7):2346.

63. Tangchirakhaphan S, Innajak S, Nilwarangkoon S, Tanjapatkul N, Mahabusrakum W, Watanapokasin R. Mechanism of apoptosis induction associated with ERK1/2 upregulation via goniothalamin in melanoma cells. Exp Ther Med. 2018;15(3):3052-8.





# VITA

NAME	Kanyaluck Yangnok
DATE OF BIRTH	05 Oct 1996
PLACE OF BIRTH	Nakhon Ratchasima
INSTITUTIONS ATTENDED	Bachelor degree of Biology Science
	Srinakharinwirot University
HOME ADDRESS	94 Village No.4, Huai Thalaeng Sub-district, Huai Thalaeng
	district Nakhon Ratchasima 302/0

